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RESUME

La legislation nucleaire s'est incorporee dans les
systemes legislatives de beaucoup de paŷ s du monde dans
I1intention d'assigner la responsabilite/ a l'egard des
dommages nucle"aires# exclusivement aux exploitants des
installations nucleaires.

Neanmoins il est encore possible qu'un contractant/ cjui
fournit des biens^et des services qui sont destines a des
applications nucleaires dans de tels pays» aussi bien que
dans d'autres pays qui n'ont pas de legislation
nuc^eaire* soit responsable dans, certaines circonstances
d1etant cause des doomagesxnucleaires et de
1'augmentation du cout de a cause de la presence de
radiation ionisante et: ou de contamination radioactive
en remediant aux dommages conventionnels.

Le contractant n'obtient pas d^habitude de 1*assurance
contre lesdites responsabilities. D'ailleurs une telle
assurance est virtuellement non disponsible au-dessus
d'une valeurvqui est relatiyementjbasse/ c'est-a-dire/
par rapport a la valeur tres elevee des dommages
nucleaires qui est possible bien qu'extremement
invraisemblable.

Ce document a essaye d'expliquer les risques nucleaires
desquels le contractant peut etre responsable et
I1incertitude a l'egard de leur etendue. II suggere
aussi des mesures qu'on peut prendre pour assurer que de
telles responsabilities sont subies par les personnes qui
peuvant les subir le plus facilenient.



THE ALLOCATION OF LIABILITY FOR NUCLEAR RISKS
- A UNITED KINGDOM STANDPOINT

J W LI Jenkin *

GEC Power Engineering Limited/
Rugby, United Kingdom.

1. INTRODUCTION

The United Kingdom standpoint from which I will view the
allocation of liability for nuclear risks is that of a
contractor; a contractor which is a company incorporated
in England with its registered office in England and is
in the business of supplying goods and services both
together and separately to purchasers concerned with any
or all of: nuclear power generation/ nuclear fuel
production/ irradiated fuel reprocessing/ and
transportation and storage of such irradiated fuel. Such
goods and services may be provided to purchasers both in
and outside the United Kingdom and some of such goods may
be for use between the United Kingdom and other
countries.

The nuclear risks with which I am concerned are those of

1. causing nuclear damage (within the definition of
which I shall include injury as well as the damage
arising from a nuclear incident) and

2. causing "conventional" defects in/ or damage to/
property in a nuclear environment.

Host countries where there is a high degree of
industrialisation have brought into force special
legislation in an attempt to allocate responsibility for
providing compensation for nuclear damage. Such
"nuclear" legislation then/ with respect to liability for
nuclear damage/ overrides the existing law of the
particular country which would otherwise govern liability
in general for causing loss or damage to property or

* The views expressed are those of the author and not
necessarily those of GEC Power Engineering Limited.
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injury to persons. The intention behind such nuclear
legislation is to allocate liability for nuclear damage
to the operator of a nuclear establishment to the
exclusion of allowing others to be liable. The
principles of such "channelling" have been extensively
discussed elsewhere [11.

Nothwithstanding the apparent intention of the
legislators of the various countries to channel liability
for nuclear damage on to the operators of nuclear
establishments [2]# the contractor supplying goods and
services to the nuclear industry both in and outside the
United Kingdom may inadvertently accept liability for
nuclear damage. Furthermore causing conventional defects
ini or damage to* property which is subject to ionising
radiation or radioactive contamination (where such damage
does not arise from a nuclear incident) is not a form of
damage which is the subject of nuclear legislation.

Neither nuclear damage nor the increased cost of
rectification of conventional defects or damage in such a
nuclear environment is normally included in the insurance
cover taken out by a contractor.

A contractor in the conduct of his business needs to
arrange the allocation of risks as between himself and
others so that the risks he accepts are either those that
he can afford to accept in the normal course of his
business or alternatively that they have been insured. In
practice a risk which is uninsured (or uninsurable) by
the contractor may in fact be insured by the purchaser.
As to uninsured risks some can be handled more readily
within the business of the contractor and some in that of
the purchaser.

It is possible for the contractor and the purchaser to
agree how the liability for the nuclear risks described
above should be allocated between them to the extent that
they are not restricted from doing so by the nuclear
legislation or other laws of the country in question.

2. NUCLEAR DAMAGE

2.1 ALLOCATION OF RISK UNDER THE LAW

The relevant United Kingdom statute is the Nuclear
installations Act 1965 ("the 1965 Act") as amended
by the Nuclear Installations Act 1969 ("the 1969 Act")
and as further amended by the Energy Act 1983 ("the 1983
Act"). At the date of writing no commencement day had
been appointed by the Secretary of State for the coming
into force of the 1983 Act for any purpose. The
underlying international conventions on Third Party
Liability in the Fields of Nuclear Energy signed
in 1960 as amended by the Additional Protocol signed in
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1964 ("the Paris Convention") which entered into force in
1968/ the Convention Supplementary to the Paris
Convention/ signed in 1963 and amended by an Additional
Protocol in 1964 ("the Brussels Supplementary
Convention") which entered into force in 1974 and the
Convention on Civil Liability for Nuclear Damage signed
in 1963 ("the Vienna Convention") which though signed by
the United Kingdom has not entered into force as far as
the United Kingdom is concerned.

2.1.1. Nuclear Damage in the United Kingdom

An objective of the Paris Convention was to allocate the
risk of any liability for nuclear damage on to the
operator of a nuclear establishment which is a licensed
site. By channelling such liability on to that operator
his right or that of third parties to take legal action
for nuclear damage was in general removed. However/ there
are deliberate gateways contained in the Paris Convention
which would enable the operator to have a right of
recourse in some circumstances. Although nuclear damage
as a term is not specifically defined in the Paris
Convention or in the 1965 Act as amended/ I can/ for
convenience/ in making the points that I wish to make in
this paper describe it as damage to property or injury to
persons resulting from a nuclear incident whether the
damage is of a conventional nature/ such as a broken leg
or physical destruction of property/ or is peculiarly
nuclear/ such as damage to property by its contamination
by radioactive material or the injury of suffering
radiation induced lukemia. In turn/ a nuclear incident
means any occurrence/ or succession of occurrences/
having the same origin which causes damage provided that
the occurrence or succession of occurrences or any of the
damage caused arises from the radioactive/ toxic or other
hazardous properties of nuclear fuel/ radioactive
products or waste.

Notwithstanding the convoluted construction of the 1965
Act as amended/ it is not/ in my opinion/ possible in
general for the contractor to be held liable for what may
be called nuclear damage to property outside a licensed
site/ or nuclear damage (meaning injury) to persons
anywhere/ within the United Kingdom. It is to be noted
however that the exclusivity of the liability of the
operator outside the licensed site is dependent on
sections 7 to 10 combined with section 12(1). It has been
pointed out in a review of the United Kingdom approach to
liability for nuclear incidents that damage resulting
from occurrences outside these provisions are possible
E31. An instance quoted is the possible damage to sea
fishing prospects in the Irish Sea. In this instance it
can be argued that there is no breach of duty under the
Act since at the time of their contamination the fish are
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not the "property of any person". Howeverr I do not
intend to consider such possible occurrences further in
this paper. Therefore/ with respect to nuclear damage
that may be suffered in the United Kingdom my concern is
with the property upon the licensed site itself.

As to the possibility of the contractor being liable for
nuclear damage on the licensed site this can arise under
section 12(3A) of the 1965 Act (an amendment brought in
by the 1969 Act) or from the general reservation referred
to above that there are not all embracing duties under
sections 7-10 of the 1965 Act to prevent any nuclear
damage whatsoever.

Under section 12(3A) it is provided that where damage is
caused/ in effect/ to property on a licensed operator's
site in the United Kingdom which property of the operator
or others is part of the nuclear installation or is there
for the purpose of (broadly) its use in connection with
the operation or construction of a nuclear installation
on that site

"no liability which/ apart from this subsection/ would
have been incurred by any person in respect of that
damage shall be so incurred except -

(a) in pursuance of an agreement to incur liability
in respect of such damage entered into in writing
before the occurrence of the damage; or

(b) where the damage was caused by an act or omission
of that person done with intent to cause injury
or damage".

Agreement in writing

As to provision (a) above the use in contracts of clauses
by which the contractor undertakes to be liable to the
purchaser for lossr damage and injury will be sufficient
to impose liability upon the contractor to the purchaser
for nuclear damage to the said property upon the site
under this subsection. The use in contracts of model
forms of general conditions of contract can inadvertently
expose the contractor to such liability for nuclear
damage. (The same thing needs to be watched out for in
the standard purchasing conditions of purchasers.)

An example is:

"The contractor shall indemnify the Purchaser in
respect of all damage or injury before all the works
shall have been taken over to any person or to
any property...... and against all actions/
suits " (etc) in connection therewith "
141.
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It is not considered that there is a need for nuclear
damage to be specifically mentioned in order to come
within the subsection and make the contractor liable. The
term "damage" is general enough to cover nuclear as well
as conventional damage. (Some limitations are omitted
from the extract but none which affect the principle.)

Such standard clauses can also (as in the above example)
include a promise to indemnify the purchaser not only in
respect of damage and injury but also upon claims brought
by third parties (e.g. other contractors upon the site).
It may be difficult to visualise that the contractor can
be liable to indemnify/ whether the operator or some
other person/ against third party claims/ but not when
the third party's property is itself subjected to nuclear
damage upon the licensed site.

Possibility of Vicarious Liability

Provision (b) of the subsection contitutes a danger that
with respect to an "intentional act or omission" of a
servant or employee of the contractor "done with intent
to cause injury or damage" that the contractor could be
vicariously liable for nuclear damage caused by the act
or omission of the individual.

It has been argued that the contractor is likely to be
able to disclaim responsibility for such an act or
omission of its employee on the basis that he was on a
"frolic of his own". Howeverr it is well established that
an employer can be held to be vicariously liable for
doing something deliberately improperly which he was
employed to do properly. The earlier case of Morris v
Martin (51 (a Court of Appeal case) was an authority
based on a theft in the course of the employee's
employment. Lord Denning in the Court of Appeal in Photo
Services v Securicor Transport [6] made it clear in a
case of damage to property* by arson committed by a
security guard in the course of his employment/ that
vicarious liability can extend to intentional damage to
property.

It may be argued that if the liability of the person
doing the "intentional act or omission" arises from a
breach of statutory duty that it is not certain that
there can be vicarious liability for a breach of
statutory duty. However/ the 1965 Act as amended is
really in this area restricting the common law rather
than imposing a statutory duty on that person and so this
argument alsor uncertain as it would have been/ is not to
be relied upon.

It has been suggested to me that the construction of
provision (b) of the statute including as it does the
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words " that person" (emphasis added) does not permit the
vicarious liability of a person other than "that person"
to arise. The wording does suggest this in that
liability for damage is not to be incurred "by any
person" except "where that damage was caused by an act or
omission of that person". Two Divisional Court cases/
one old/ (Harding v Barker 171) one relatively recent/
(Kensington Borough Council v Walters 181) support this
view.

The construction of the Section 181(3) of the Local
Government Act 1939 (the modern version of the section
considered in Harding) was considered in Kensington
Borough Council;

"If any person accidentally or carelessly damages
any property vested in a local authority/ the
authority may recover from him ••• the expenses
... in making good the damage."

A street refuge was damaged by a car driven by the
respondent but his car had been pushed into the refuge by
another car whose negligence had caused the whole
incident. Lord Parker CJ after citing Wills J in Harding
said:

"I think that section 181(3) does not relate to
any person but the person who actually does the
accidental or careless act whether voluntarily or
involuntarily as in this case where he was forced
into the street refuge."

Another member of the court in agreeing said:

"the words of the statute are very plain".

Perhaps the strength of the case is the construction
adopted notwithstanding the/ to me/ apparent injustice of
at least the more recent case. Nevertheless they are
only Divisonal Court cases.

The avowed purpose of the 1969 Act to make in the 1965
Act "certain amendments necessary to bring that act into
conformity with international agreement" may aid the
interpretation of subsection 12(3A) as a matter of
policy. It can be argued that since the 1965 Act in error
allowed others than the operator to retain liability for
nuclear damage upon the licensed site that provision (b)
as an exception (to the removal of that liability by the
subsection) shall be interpreted strictly. Furthermore
reference can be made to the Paris Convention and to the
Vienna Convention to seek what was required to satisfy
"conformity11. There is in Art 6(c)(i)l of the former (and
similar wording in the latter) with respect to the
retained liability of non operators emphasis upon the



liability of:

"... any individual for damage caused ... and which
results from an act or omission of that individual
done with intent to cause damage ..." (emphasis
added)

The operator's right of recourse in Art 6(f)(i) of the
Paris Convention is "... against the individual ..." as
is the operator's right under the Vienna Convention.

Nevertheless there is a difficulty in that the 1969 Act
subsection 12(3A) does not in its convoluted wording
follow closely the method of expressing/ or indeed the
concept of» the operator's right or recourse contained in
the Conventions and therefore there is a danger that in
seeking to obtain support from the wording of the
Conventions that one could be said to be picking and
choosing in making this argument.

Overall I am advised and it is also my opinion that on
balance the court would not find the contractor
vicariously liable for the intentional act or omission of
an employee done with intent to cause injury or damage.
Howeverr it is unfortunate that this does not appear to
be a matter upon which a great deal of certainty is
possible.

In other countries such as the Netherlands/ Belgium/
Italy and Sweden/ in all of which countries the nuclear
legislation is based upon the Paris Convention/ the
opinions of practising lawyers that I have consulted have
been divided as to whether the contractor can be
vicariously liable for nuclear damage caused by the act
of his employee in these circumstances. In Belgium and
Italy it has been thought that there can be such
vicarious liability/ in Sweden and the Netherlands it has
been thought that there cannot.

2.1.2. Nuclear damage suffered outside the United Kingdom

Foreign countries can be divided into those which are
parties to the Paris Convention (but not presently the
Vienna Convention) and those which are not. The former
are defined as "relevant territories" in section 26 of
the 1965 Act and so foreign countries can be divided into
relevant territories and non relevant territories.

It was a part of the grand design of the Paris (and
Vienna) Conventions that the degree of uniformity of the
legislation to be produced in the relevant territories in
conformity with those Conventions would mean that the
allocation of risk of liability for nuclear damage that
might be sustained in the relevant territories in given
circumstances would be ascertainable as to who would be
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liable and the amount of the liability. Such regulation
of where the risks would fall was a benefit to be enjoyed
upon becoming a "member of the club"; that is upon
becoming a relevant territory. Amongst other things
section 17(4) of the 1965 Act ensures the enforcement in
the United Kingdom of judgments (pertaining to nuclear
damage) by the courts of relevant territories other than
the United Kingdom. I do not intend to discuss further
nuclear damage suffered in those relevant territories
except the contractual closing of gateways which would
allow the liability of others than the licenced operator.

Enforcement in the United Kingdom of Foreign Judgments
Obtained in Non Relevant Territories

It was I think also a part of the grand design that
territories which had not joined the club should not have
the benefits of membership. Section 17(5) of the 1965
Act was designed to prevent the enforcement in the United
Kingdom of a judgment given in a non relevant territoryt
with respect to nuclear damager section 17(5) has however
not been brought into force under section 30(2) of that
Act. This intended protection for operators or
contractors therefore never materialised in the form
intended because it was thought that the implementation
of section 17(5) would have been contrary to the
obligations of the United Kingdom under the Foreign
Judgments (Reciprocal Enforcement) Act 1933 ("the 1933
Act"). However section 17(5) of the 1965 Act is now to
be amended and made subject to a new subsection 17(5A) by
section 31 of the Energy Act 1983. It remains to be seen
when subsection 17(5) as amended is to be brought into
force. (Unlikely as it may be the wording of the 1983
Act does allow (up until section 31 of the 1983 Act is
brought into force) the possibility of bringing
subsection 17(5) into force in unamended form.)

The effect of section 17(5) being amended and made
subject to subsection 17(5A) is that such protection
would be afforded except "where the judgment in question
is enforceable in the United Kingdom in pursuance of an
international agreement".

It might be thought that the intention behind the 1965
Act as amended by the 1983 Act would be to allow foreign
judgments that would have been enforceable under the 1933
Act and also perhaps under the Administration of Justice
Act 1920 ("the 1920 Act") to remain enforceable in the
United Kingdom. If that had been so foreign judgments
from a large number of non relevant territories might
have remained enforceable in the United Kingdom subject
to the requirement that the English court would need to
regard the court of the territory in question as having
jurisdiction. So long as the United Kingdom contractor
did not have its principal place of business in that
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territory or voluntarily submit to its jurisdiction then
any jurisdiction would be dependent upon the provisions
in the 1933 and 1920 Acts to do with having a place of
business in or carrying on a business in the territory.

However the enforceability of a foreign judgment in the
United Kingdom whether under the 1933 Act or the 1920 Act
is dependent upon it being registered. Foreign judgments
are only registerable if the statute's provisions have
been extended by Order in Council to the country in
question. Such Orders in Council are not made unless the
United Kingdom can be satisfied of the existence of
reciprocal provisions in that country. It is thought
that with respect to the Commonwealth Countries to which
the 1920 Act applied there was no need to secure
reciprocity by international agreement and that the
extension of the provisions of that Act to those
Commonwealth Countries was not in pursuance of any
international agreements. However there was no certainty
of reciprocity of enforcement of judgments in the wide
range of countries to which the 1933 Act has been
extended. International agreement was therefore needed
in some instances and where it was obtained the
particular Order in Council recites that a Convention
securing reciprocity has been signed and ratified by the
United Kingdom.

I am informed that the list of countries to which the
1933 Act has been extended by such international
agreement (and having deleted from that list relevant
territories) is restricted to Austria/ Israel/ the
Netherlands/ (with Netherlands Antilles)/ Suriname and
Tonga.

Additionally there is the Civil Jurisdiction and Judgment
Act 1982 ("the 1982 Act"). When this Act comes into
force it will be the result of international agreement
between member countries of the European Economic
Community being the Convention on Jurisdiction and the
Enforcement of Judgments in Civil and Commercial Hatters
signed at Brussels in 1968 ("the 1968 Convention").
Foreign judgment from the non relevant territories of
Ireland, Luxemburg and the Netherlands will be
enforceable in the United Kingdom as a result of the 1968
Convention under the 1982 Act. There is provision under
the 1982 Act to extend by Order in Council the provisions
of the 1968 Convention to the Isle of Manr Guernsey and
Jersey. However if done it is not thought that it will
require international agreement between the United
Kingdom and any of these islands.

I wonder if the above complex interpretation of effect of
the additional subsection 17(5A) of which I have been
advised will be as unexpected to others as it was to me.
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Enforcement in a non relevant Territory of Foreign
Judgments obtained there

Even if it is not possible in particular circumstances
for the foreign judgment to be enforced in the United
Kingdom it would be possible for it to be enforced
against any property of the contractor situated in the
non relevant territory.

The extentf if any* to which a foreign judgment could be
enforced in a particular territory against the assets of
other companies which are the subsidiaries of the same
holding company as the contractor is uncertain and of
course would be dependent on the particular territory.

Actions in the UK for Nuclear Damage suffered in Non
Relevant Territories

A contractor being a company incorporated in England and
having its registered office here will subject to the
jurisdiction of the English court. The limitation on the
jurisdiction of the court contained in section 17(1) of
the 1965 Act as amended is to prevent actions that should
be heard in a court of some relevant territory other than
the United Kingdom being determined by a court in the
United Kingdom. It is not a limitation on the bringing
of actions in the courts of the United Kingdom for
Nuclear damage suffered in non relevant territories.

Actions in Tort

To bring an action successfully in tort requires a
demonstration that not only is the alleged wrong
actionable according to the law of place of the wrong but
also according to the law of the place of the action; in
this case the law of England. This rule from The Halley
[9] a Privy Council case has been approved obiter by the
House of Lords in poys v Chaplin [101. Those principles
approved in Bpys v Qhaplin according to which the
plaintiff could succeed if he showed the tort was
actionable according to the lex loci delicti and the lex
fori have recently been demonstrated in the Court of
Appeal in Coupland v Arabian Gulf Oil Co [11J. In that
case the lex fori was English law and the lex loci
delicti was Libyan law. To obtain protection from the
1965 Act as amended in these circumstances it would be
necessary to amend the rule in The Halley by the ability
to import into England the circumstances surrounding the
act in the foreign state and not argue for example that
the nuclear damage arose from a nuclear incident at a
nuclear establishment in the non relevant territory
caused by the tort of the contractor but rather that such
an establishment would haver in the United Kingdom» been
a licensed site and its operator a licensed operator with
the exclusive duty to prevent the nuclear damage and
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therefore that the causation of the nuclear damage to a
third party was not an actionable tort in the United
Kingdom.

There does not appear to be an authoritative English case
on the permissibility of importing the surrounding
circumstances. I am advised however that an Australian
case Potter v Broken Hill Proprietory Co [121 on the
infringement of patents is an authority for permitting
such importation and that on balance therefore that the
contractor would therefore be protected in England by the
rule in The Halley as interpreted above. However this
again is not a matter upon which a great deal of
certainty is possible.

Actions in Contract

If the English court is prepared to assume jurisdiction
then in the event that the parties to a contract have
agreed that the law of the purchaser's country shall
apply to the contract then there is nothing to prevent an
action being brought successfully in the English court
and the rule in The Halley will not protect the
contractor. Assume therefore the sale of/ for exampler a
small research reactor in these circumstances to a
country which does not have special nuclear legislation.
It is likely that there will be within the existing law
of that country some prohibition of latent defects at the
time of sale. The presence of latent defects in the
reactor which caused nuclear damage would therefore be
likely to make the contractor liable in England if the
action was brought there. This is on the assumption that
steps had not been taken successfully in the contractual
conditions to exclude such liability. However even if
such exclusion had been attempted it might not be
possible to completely succeed in doing so within the law
of the particular country concerned.

If however there is special nuclear legislation in the
territory then it would be advantageous to agree to
accept the law of that country while trying to ensure by
the contractual terms that there were no unclosed
gateways by which the contractor could become liable for
nuclear damage.

If English law was agreed to apply to the contract then
again because of the inapplicability of the rule in The
flaj.ley the contractor could be liable for nuclear damage
suffered in a non relevant territory because protection
against the consequences of causing nuclear damage under
English law (the 1965 Act as amended) does not extend to
non relevant territories and if that is so the common law
would offer no protection. The goods, again containing
hidden defects and in breach of an implied term of
fitness for purposes might be sold FOB UK port. In the
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absence therefore of a satisfactory exclusion of
liability in the contract the contractor could be liable
for nuclear damage suffered in the non relevant
territory.

2.2. REALLOCATION OF RISK BY INSURANCE

2.2.1. The Nuclear Pool

The 1965 Act as amended provides requirements that the
licensed operator shall provide financial security with
respect to its liabilities under that Act by insurance or
otherwise by approved means.

In the United Kingdom there is a so called nuclear poolr
a consortium of insurance offices representing the major
part of the United Kingdom insurance market. It is
called the British Insurance (Atomic Energy) Committee
("the pool"). These are various specialist sub committees
having representatives from the participating insurers
giving cover on the policies; not all insurers contained
on policies have representatives on the committees. The
underwriting capacity is divided into liability and
material damage capacity.

2.2.1.1. Liability Cover

The primary function of the pool is to provide cover
under the 1965 Act as amended. Its liability capacity
will need to be increased to cover the increased maximum
liability insurance/guarantee requirements of section 27
of the 1983 Act at £20m.

The pool can also provide cover for the normal nuclear
exclusions that may be contained in policies ("gap
cover"). In the recent pastr maximum availability of
this type of cover from the pool has been of the order of
£2m» perhaps rising to £5m. In view of the greater
demands that will be made upon the pool under the 1983
Act it appears unlikely that gap cover will be increased
above £5m.

Contractors have gone to the pool in the past for product
liability gap cover. However in view of the maximum
levels available it does not appear to be a way of
solving any major problems there may be with the absence
of certainty of the allocation of risks under the 1965
Act as amended when considered in conjunction with both
the magnitude of possible risks and the normal nuclear
exclusions contained in the policies of contractors.
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2.2.1.2. Material Damage Cover

The main non 1965 Act coverr however/ is for material
damage to the licensed operator on site; assuming he
takes such cover. This is done by a materials damage
policy. The language of such policies is perhaps
necessarily difficult. It is not of an all risks format.
It lists specific risks and these do not cover all causes
of damage. It does not for example cover all forms of
wilful act by a contractor's employee. There is a non
subrogation clause which prevents the insurer from suing
the contractor. While the operator therefore may not
claim against the contractor for matters where he is
insured there would be a temptation to claim against the
operator to the extent that the operator is not insured
both whether for a particular risk or an amount. The
amount of the lower exclusion can be very considerable.

2.2.2. Radioactive Contamination Clause

This/ a slightly misleading heading under which the
nuclear exclusion clause is often included in policies of
various types usually includes a formula very similar to:

nany legal liability of whatsoever nature directly or
indirectly caused by or contributed to by or arising
from... ionising radiation by radioactivity from any
nuclear fuel or from any nuclear waste from the
combustion of nuclear fuel".

I find it difficult with respect to the United Kingdom to
reconcile this wording exactly with section 7(1) of the
1965 Act but the problem is wider than that it really
needs to marry up with the protection that the contractor
may have under the nuclear legislation in relevant
territories and that (if any) in the particular non
relevant territories with which the contractor may be
concerned.

I have been concerned that iff notwithstanding nuclear
legislation and any protection built into a contract by
means of exclusion and/or indemnity clauses» the
contractor was liable for the cost of rectification of
the physical damage (of conventional rather than nuclear
origin) of an item of plant but also for the cost of
decontamination of the spillage of radioactive
contamination connected with that damage that the
exclusion would catch both the radioactive contamination
and the physical damage. This concern arises from the
thought that the single cause of action might be said to
have caused a single liability for two types of damage.
However it can be argued that both the conventional
damage and the nuclear damage are "caused by" and "arose
from" the same cause of action such as negligence but
that the meaning of "contributed to" then refers to the
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contribution made to the nuclear damage by the presence
of radioactive material. It is believed therefore that
in these circumstances the policy would respond with
respect to the conventional physical damage but not the
radioactive contamination.

2.3. REALLQCATION OF RISK BY CONTRACT

2.3.1. Nuclear Damage Suffered in the United Kingdoa

I have already discussed earlier the possible inadvertent
acceptance of risk of liability for causing nuclear
damage. Standard clauses which can have this effect can
be modified or additional clauses can be inserted to
counter their effect with respect to nuclear damage.

A separate clause can be inserted to remove any
possibility that the contractor is vicariously liable for
the wilful act of an employee which causes damage upon
the licensed site.

An additional clause can include both the above matters
along with others. There is not in my opinion an
impediment against doing so under English law either on
grounds of policy or under such a statute as the Unfair
Contract Terms Act 1977.

Decision by/ and even subjective agreement between/
contracting parties as to how this or other risks are to
be allocated between the parties are however of no
account if the court interprets the objective intention
of the parties to be otherwise.

It is a requirement of English law that any ambiguities
in indemnity and exclusion clauses shall be interpreted
very strictly against those that attempt to rely upon
them. In particular exemption clauses* in contracts/
which do not refer to tort can be interpreted as not
having been intended to exempt the contractor from
liability for his tort. The independence of the causes of
action in contract and tort was exemplified by the recent
case of Coupland v Arabian Gulf Oil Co [11J. The Court
of Appeal dismissed the appeal of the defendants against
a decision of the lower court that Coupland was not
prevented by the contract the proper law of which was
Libyan from succeeding in tort in England. Lord Justice
Goff said that the contract was only relevant to the tort
if it excluded or restricted the tortious claim. It was
found in that instance it did not do so.

The tort of negligence/ (as well as perhaps breach of
statutory duty) needs special treatment. Tests of the
sufficiency for the exclusion of liablity for one's own
negligence were (or the obtaining of an indemnity with
respect to it) are those given by Lord Noreton in C
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Steamship Company Limited v The King [131 This was a
Canadian case that went to the Privy Council. The tests
were approved in a House of Lords case: Smith v south
Vfales Switchcear [141 and consist broadly of (a) did the
wording expressly exclude negligence and if not then (b)
was the wording sufficiently wide to cover the exclusion
of negligence and if there was any doubt on this score it
should be interpreted against the person trying to
enforce the effect of the exclusion and furthermore (c)
if there was a failure under (a) but a success under (b)
above then the exclusion would only succeed if the
wording was not sufficiently wide to include any other
cause of damage possible to arise (not necessarily
arising) on the facts of the case.

Another area requiring great care is the reallocation of
this risk or others by contract when there is an
intermediate purchaser. This of course is the position
facing the subcontractor. Normal efforts at protecting
the subcontractor in the main contract are often of
doubtful value. [151 Protection can be obtained by direct
indemnity from the ultimate purchaser. Alternatively the
steps of really setting out to make the contractor legal
agent of a particular subcontractor for specific clauses
in the main contract which are to extend to the
subcontractor can be taken together with other
requirements for a binding contract; particularly
consideration is required to flow from (in this case) the
subcontractor to the ultimate purchaser.

2.3.2. Nuclear Damage Suffered Outside the Onited
Kingdom

2.3.2.1. In relevant territories

As to the gateways to liability for others than the
licensed operator resulting from the Paris Convention
then so long as their width can be recognised it is
likely they can be closed by contractual agreement.

2.3.2.2. In non relevant territories

The contractor may benefit from whatever channelling of
liability there may be in the particular territory. If
this is not considered to be sufficient the contractor
may need to seek that the other contracting party provide
or procure an adequate indemnity against liability (as
well as exclusion of liability) for nuclear damage as a
condition of supplying goods or services into the
territory for a nuclear application. Consideration would
need to be given as to whether there was anything in the
law of the territory in question which would strike down
the indemnity and exclusion and make them ineffective.

Where goods are supplied for use between territories eg
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nuclear spent fuel flasks then it is possible that
notwithstanding the detailed provisions of the 1965 Act
as amended that the contractor could be found liable in
the courts of a non relevant territory for nuclear damage
suffered there. In these circumstances the right of
recovery by the contractor of £20m under section 13(5A)
might still be regarded as insufficient notwithstanding
the increase from £5m by amendment by the 1983 Act. This
could cause the contractor to seek an indemnity as a
condition of sale of the flasks.

3. CONVENTIONAL DEFECTS OR DAMAGE IN A NUCLEAR
ENVIRONMENT

3.1. IN THE UNITED KINGDOM

A defect in goods supplied by the contractor may be
revealed after the goods have been installed in a highly
radioactive environment such as in close proximity to the
reactor core or within in irradiated fuel reprocessing
plant. Alternatively such a defect in designr materials
or workmanship of such goods may cause the goods to
damage other property within such an environment. The
supply of defective services by the contractor may have
similar results. Broadly, if there is no nuclear damage
the 1965 Act as amended does not apply. The exact
wording of the relevant subsection 7(1) is " being
injury or damage arising out of or resulting from the
radioactive properties or a continuation of those and any
toxic/ explosive or other hazardous properties of that
nuclear matter ".

In the above examples there may be a primary obligation
under the contract to repair or replace the defective
part and a secondary obligation with regard to the damage
caused to pay for it. However the cost of the act of
replacement may be very large though the cost of the part
is small. The cost of repair of a small amount of damage
may again be very large because of high radiation levels
and/or of radioactive contamination (which I shall call
"nuclear environment" ) in the locations where the work
needs to be done. The increased cost of doing the act of
replacement or of repairing the damage is a cost
"resulting from the radioactive properties of
nuclear matter". However to obtain the protection of the
1965 Act as amended and thus channel the increased cost
on to the licensed operator it would be necessary that
that increased cost be a form of the "damage" referred to
in subsection 7(1). There it is used in conjunction with
"injury". Injury is defined (in section 26(1) as
"personal injury and includes loss of life". In the
absence of a supplied definition of "damage" an attempt
to build an equivalent would be "physical damage and
includes loss of property" which might for that matter
include temporary loss of property when that becomes
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(say) contaminated by radioactivity. Indeed radioactive
contamination can also be argued to be physical damage in
that it requires physical effort to return it to the
undamaged state by decontamination. If part of the damage
caused was (say) an increased level of contamination then
that increase in the level would I think qualify as
damage according to section 7(1). None of this however
aids the required argument that the increased cost
described is a form of damage.

I think that it may be that in even considering any
possibility that the said increased cost is a form of
damage others may feel that I have spent too long
considering the impossible. I consider therefore that
there is no protection for the contractor under the 1965
Act as amended for the increased cost of doing work in a
nuclear environment. There is no protection as we have
seen in the usual insurance policies taken out by
the contractor nor is there much cover available as "gap
cover"

The contractor therefore needs/ with regard to
rectification of defects and the cost of rectification of
damage respectively to ensure that his obligations are
restricted to the rectification (or reimbursing the cost
of rectification) of defectsr or the cost of
rectification of damage* under the conditions of having
an unrestricted access at a zero level of ionising
radiation and/or contamination (or at another level only
if specifically accepted by the contractor in the
contract).

In so far as such restrictions upon his obligations are
pursued by exclusions or indemnities in the contract and*
if as is to be expected the contract is to be under
English or Scotish Law* considerable care would again be
needed if those exclusions and indemnities are to be
effective.

3.2. OUTSIDE THE UNITED KINGDOM

3.2.1. In Relevant Territories

The contractor's obligations under the law with respect
to rectification of defects or the cost of damage to
property in a nuclear environment will be determined by
the law of the particular territory. My expectation is
again that the contractor will not obtain any protection
from the nuclear legislation derived from the Paris
Convention.

On that assumption and subject to what protection can be
obtained by insurance the limitation of liability by
express agreement in the contract is* I would think
essential. It is interesting to speculate what the
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effect of the doctrine of hidden faults may have under
the laws of France or Belgium on attempts to limit
liability. Hy understanding is that the manufacturer
under French law is not allowed effectively to deny that
he knew of the existence of the hidden defect and
therefore an attempt to exclude liability for such
defects would be an act of bad faith/ a fraud» and
unsuccessful in law. However his liability then could be
enormous and possibly largely uninsurable.

3.2.2. In Non Relevant Territories

I cannot address the range of possible obligations of the
contractor. These would need specific consideration as
to the particular territory in order to define the
contractor's possible liabilities and if necessary and
possible amend to them by contract.

4. CONCLDSION

Nuclear legislation has been introduced into the laws of
many countries of the world with the intention of
allocating liability for nuclear damage to the operators
of nuclear establishments to the exclusion of others.

Nevertheless it is still possible for a contractor
supplying goods and services for nuclear applications in
such countries (let alone the others without such
legislation) to become liable in some circumstances for
causing nuclear damage as well as becoming liable for the
increased cost of conventional defects or damage in a
nuclear environment of ionizing radiation and/or
radioactive contamination.

Such liabilities are usually not insured by the
contractor and as a matter of commercial practice are
virtually uninsurable beyond a relatively low level. A
relatively low level that is in comparison to the very
high possible financial values of nuclear risks as
opposed to their probability.

This paper has attempted to show what the nuclear risks
facing the contractor can be* the uncertainty as to their
extentr and to suggest some steps that can be taken to
ensure that such risks are borne by those who can most
readily bear them.

I am grateful for the advice that I have received from
other lawyers and others in the United Kingdom and abroad
and which I have used in writing this paper however all
errors it may contain are mine. Please note that at the
time of writing the 1983 Act was not in force for any
purpose and that the Act provides that different dates
can be appointed for it to be brought into force for
different purposes. I would like to see studies on this
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subject published from the viewpoints of contractors from
countries other than the United Kingdom.
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